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1 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Good morning, and

2 welcome to this Illinois Pollution Control Board

3 Hearing. My name is Tim Fox. I am the hearing

4 officer for this rulemaking proceeding, which is

5 entitled, In The Matter Of: Concentrated Animal

6 Feeding Operations (CAFOs) : Proposed Amendments

7 to 35 ILL. ADM. Codes 501, 502 and 504. The

8 Board docket number for this rulemaking is

9 Rl2—23.

10 As our very first order of business, we

11 do have two members in the General Assembly who

12 are present here today to offer comments on the

13 Agency’s proposal on this issue, and with that,

14 I would turn, first of all, to Representative

15 Jim Sacia who is representative in this

16 district. Sir, please ——

17 REPRESENTATIVE SACIA: Thank you very much,

18 Mr. Fox, ladies and gentlemen of the Board,

19 ladies and gentlemen. It’s a privilege to be

20 here, and it’s a privilege to have you here.

21 You will recall that initially northwest

22 Illinois I believe I am correct in stating was

23 not a participant or was not having the Board

24 convene, and thanks to the livestock producers
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1 and concerned individuals in this area, we

2 requested of you, and you were kind enough to

3 accommodate us, and we are very, very grateful

4 for that.

5 This representative district, the 89th

6 District is the third most significant livestock

7 area throughout the entire State of Illinois.

8 The livestock community provides $109 billion

9 worth of direct economic impact to this great

10 state, and for that we are all very proud here

11 in northwest Illinois.

12 I understand the reasons for the CAFO

13 concerns. I truly do. I also am very, very

14 cognizant of the Livestock Management Facilities

15 Act that was passed approximately 20 years ago,

16 and I think one of the very important things

17 about the Livestock Management Facilities Act is

18 it does not allow livestock producers to. I

19 think that’s very, very significant.

20 That being said, there is only two real

21 points that I would like to make. No. 1 and

22 most importantly, what types of plans and how

23 significant of cost impact will this have on our

24 livestock producers, the initial plan that -- I
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1 am making an assumption here, Mr. Fox, that they

2 will have to submit regarding any potential

3 discharge.

4 That concerns me significantly and

5 obviously, the ongoing cost to the livestock

6 producers and how often the permit will have to

7 be renewed. That being said and wanting to stay

8 within the time constraints, I appreciate so

9 much your willingness to convene this Board in

10 Jo Daviess County and appreciate you giving me

11 the opportunity to make a few comments. So with

12 that, thank you all very much.

13 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Representative Sacia,

14 thank you very much for your comments, which we

15 greatly appreciate, and Senator Bivins, if you

16 would step forward, we would be happy to hear

17 from you and accept your comment into the

18 record.

19 SENATOR BIVINS: Thank you very much, and I

20 just have a very brief comment I would like to

21 read, and I just first would like to take the

22 opportunity to thank the Board for honoring the

23 request of former Representative Lawfer and

24 Representative Sacia and myself to come to Jo
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1 protections while maintaining a strong

2 agricultural sector of our economy. By

3 providing clarity in the rule and consistency

4 with the Livestock Management Facilities Act, we

5 will allow those in the industry to properly

6 adhere to regulations.

7 A clear and consistent rule will also

8 help eliminate unnecessary duplication of

9 regulations for farmers that would only add to

10 the cost of compliance without providing

11 additional protections for our natural

12 resources.

13 So, again, thank you for considering

14 these rule changes and assuring that the final

15 rule will not only protect our natural

16 resources, but allow livestock production to

17 continue to be an important part of our economy

18 in Illinois. Thank you very much.

19 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Senator, thank you very

20 much for your comments, and both you and

21 Representative Sacia please feel free to stay as

22 long as your schedule allows.

23 Having heard from our legislative

24 representatives for this district, let me resume
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1 with some of the preliminary information. I do

2 want to note that present today from the Board

3 also are at my immediate left, Tom Holbrook, the

4 Board chairman and the lead Board member

5 assigned to this rulemaking. At his left is

6 Board member Carrie Zalewski and at her left is

7 Board member Jennifer Burke. At my far right is

8 our fourth Board member, Dr. Deanna Glosser, and

9 I also want to note for the record that present

10 from the Board’s technical unit are to my

11 immediate right, Anand Rao, and at my far left,

12 Alisa Liu.

13 The Illinois Environmental Protection

14 Agency filed this original rulemaking proposal

15 on March 1st of 2012, and in an order dated

16 March 15th, the Board accepted the proposal for

17 hearing. The first hearing took place on

18 August 21st in Springfield, the second took

19 place in Belleville, the third in Urbana and the

20 fourth hearing took place in DeKalb, a litany

21 that will be very familiar to many of you, I’m

22 sure.

23 Originally a hearing officer order had

24 set October 31st as the deadline to pre-file
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1 We thank you for those efforts.

2 Following the order in which the

3 witnesses pre—filed their testimony, we will

4 begin once we have concluded public comments

5 with the testimony of Dr. James and any

6 testimony based upon it. Once those questions

7 have been exhausted, we will turn to the

8 testimony pre-filed by Dr. Goldsmith and Mr.

9 Trainor and questions based upon that, and then

10 Mr. Keefer, once those are exhausted, we will

11 turn to your testimony and the questions that

12 the participants have here based on that.

13 I do want to note for the record that

14 just inside the door there is the sheet on which

15 anyone who did not pre-file testimony but wishes

16 to offer sworn testimony and respond to

17 questions can indicate that they would like to

18 do so, and I will confirm at a break whether

19 anyone has so indicated. I do have in hand the

20 list of folks who would like to offer a public

21 comment. I see that a couple of people have

22 come into the room since we began. I will use

23 this to go through the folks and call them up

24 for comments in the order that they appeared.
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1 go through, first of all, the list to make sure

2 that everyone is here and is prepared. The

3 first commenter is Mr. Lawfer, who I do see

4 here, Secondly, Cindy Bonnet; am I pronouncing

5 your name correctly? Very good. Third, Matthew

6 Alschuler. Very good. Esther Lieberman I did

7 see was here. And forgive me if I’m reading

8 this handwriting poorly. Beth Baranski?

9 MS. BARANSKI: That’s correct.

10 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Great. Joan Wallace --

11 I’m sorry -- is present. Kathy Hicks. Very

12 good. Roy Rutenberg?

13 MR. RUTHENBERG: Ray.

14 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ray. I’m sorry. Then

15 Douglas Schneider. Very good. Ken Turner I see

16 in the back. Theresa Westaby. Am I pronouncing

17 that correctly? Great. Susan Turner. All

18 right. Ronald Lee Lawfer. Great. Greg Thoren.

19 Great. Brian Duncan and Matt Ohloff. Very

20 good. All are present.

21 Mr. Lawfer, let’s start with you. If

22 you would come up to this chair, please, and

23 offer your comments, we would appreciate you

24 having us get underway.
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1 MR. LAWFER: Thank you very much. My name is

2 I. Ronald Lawfer, address 14123 Burr Oak Lane,

3 Stockton. I am a retired dairy farmer and live

4 in and own a farm in Jo Daviess County, Wards

5 Grove Township. Our dairy operation is now

6 owned and operated by family members. I welcome

7 Chairman Holbrook and the members of the Board

8 and thank you for scheduling a meeting in Jo

9 Daviess County. As you can see, this terrain is

10 ideal for livestock production, especially dairy

11 and meat utilizing the hay and pasture

12 production.

13 This rolling land is what attracted

14 many settlers to this area, and as a result, my

15 community was named Stockton because of the

16 large amount of livestock. Many livestock farms

17 in Jo Daviess County have been in families for

18 generations. Farm land in the Lawfer family has

19 exceeded 100 years of continuous operation and

20 ownership. This is the second Pollution Control

21 Board hearing held in Jo Daviess County. In the

22 summer of 1990, an outdoor hearing on proposed

23 odor and manure application rules was held in

24 the park at Stockton.
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a more complete understanding of saving the

2 environment they live on than some bureaucrat in

3 Springfield or D.C.

4 Thank you for holding these hearings in

5 Jo Daviess County, and I hope you enjoy your

6 visit.

7 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Lawfer, thank you

8 for your comment, which we appreciate.

9 Ms. Bonnet, you are next. If we could

10 have you step forward and offer yours.

11 MS. BONNET: Thank you, members of the Board,

12 for the opportunity to speak today. My name is

13 Cindy Bonnet, and I live and farm with my

14 husband in northwest Illinois. Like many

15 farmers in Illinois, our family comes from many

16 generations of family farmers. I have worked

17 for 20 years on our hog confinement and around

18 liquid manure storage. I know what risks it can

19 pose on others. I have even had fellow farmers,

20 their family members and animals die from the

21 effects of working around liquid manure.

22 We decided years ago to get out of the

23 confinement business, in part because of the

24 consolidation of the industry, but in larger
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Page 28

1 laboratory sample bottle was the color of

2 Barney. I immediately sent photographs of the

3 stream and the bottle containing the purple

4 liquid to both the IEPA and the USEPA and took a

5 sample that was again sent to a testing lab for

6 a full workup. The lab reported a BOD of over

7 400, but no known chemical reason for the purple

8 color.

9 This time the IEPA responded. To his

10 credit, an IEPA official arrived quickly and

11 took control of the situation. He ordered a

12 representative of the facility to build a

13 temporary dam to contain the discharge, had

14 local farmers harvest the corn that was adjacent

15 to the stream and directed a convoy of trucks to

16 pump the purple discharge out of the stream and

17 spread it over the recently cleared field.

18 Trucks were running day and night for

19 almost 48 hours before the bulk of the discharge

20 was contained and land applied. The farmer

21 responsible for emptying the leachate pond

22 admitted to spreading 320,000 gallons of

23 leachate on almost five acres of land, an

24 application rate of 64,000 gallons per acre and
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1 drew up a diluted sample of the discharge. We

2 also sampled the stream of brown fluid coming

3 off of the barns that was discharging into a

4 culvert in the road right of way.

5 Despite the dilution from the

6 rain-filled creek, the quarry samples showed a

7 fecal coliform level of 3,000 colonies per 100

8 milliliters, and a sample that we took straight

9 off the milking parlor showed over 8,000

10 colonies per 100 milliliters.

11 We again sent photographs and lab

12 results to both trie Illinois and USEPA. The

13 USEPA followed up with another inspection and

14 ordered Rancho Cantera to remove the manure from

15 the quarry and eventually asked them to apply

16 for an NPDES permit.

17 Unfortunately, none of these discharges

18 would have been detected if it had not been for

19 citizen groups. Our work demonstrates that

20 without a dedicated group of water monitors, a

21 number of serious violations would have gone

22 unnoticed by regulatory agencies. This could in

23 part be due to the fact that the IEPA doesn’t

24 even know where a vast majority of these CAFOs
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Page 38

1 I attended your hearing in DeKaib and

2 recall concerns expressed about the

3 administrative code amendment being consistent

4 with other existing regulations. Rather than

5 trying to match existing regulations that may be

6 problematic, I would ask that you take this

7 opportunity draw a clear, bright line that truly

8 protects the environment. Let the other

9 regulations be updated to become consistent with

10 the standards that you set. This would give

11 farmers certainty about the ways they should

12 operate, which would allow agriculture

13 development to move forward with confidence.

14 The siting controversy here in Jo

15 Daviess County was like a Karst 101 class for

16 me. In reading Parts 501, 502 and 504, I noted

17 the references to sinkholes and understood the

18 attempt to avoid water contamination by avoiding

19 sinkholes. However, it’s my current

20 understanding that sinkholes are a symptom, if

21 you will, of karst geology and not the

22 definition of it.

23 So I was curious to see the technical

24 supporting documents that were relied on when
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1 of a spill will occur. It is just a matter of

2 when these spills will occur, and I believe a

3 CAFO should not ever be permitted in a karstic

4 region.

5 In addition, where soil conditions are

6 favorable, I believe we need increased setbacks

7 from residential wells to reduce the possibility

8 of contaminated wells and sick people. I thank

9 the Board for coming to Jo Daviess County.

10 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Ruthenberg, thank

11 you for your comment. Mr. Schneider we are

±2 ready for at this point. Please step forward.

13 MR. SCHNEIDER: Good morning. I would like

14 to thank the Pollution Control Board for holding

15 these hearings and the opportunity to comment.

16 My name is Doug Schneider. The family

17 has had dairies in Stephenson County for five

18 generations. My wife, Trish, was also raised on

19 a dairy farm, and together we own what we call

20 Schneidairy farms. Stephenson and Jo Daviess

21 Counties are significant areas for dairy

22 production in our state. These two counties

23 produce about one-fifth of the state’s milk and

24 generate nearly $70 million in output from the
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1 utilizes many conservation practices including

2 no till planting, conservation tillage, planting

3 cover crops, crop rotation strip cropping and

4 the planting of forages.

5 We consider ourselves to be

6 conservation stewards and realize that both land

7 and water must receive our care. Our son

8 desires to become the sixth generation of our

9 family to dairy in Stephenson County. As an

10 industry, we face many challenges from many

11 sources. The state needs to assure that we are

12 in a responsible, yet reasonable and therefore

13 competitive position with other states, so our

14 dairy industry can thrive into the future and

15 not be placed into a position of a regulatory

16 quagmire, which would create an uncertain future

17 for dairy and the rest of the animal

18 agriculture. Thank you.

19 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Schneider, thank

20 you for your comment.

21 Mr. Turner, we are ready for you to

22 step forward, please.

23 MR. TURNER: I do have handouts for the Board

24 and pictures if you wanted to distribute those
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1 that it ultimately discharged.

2 I’m here to -- certainly here to talk

3 to you about current regulations. They are

4 insufficient. I wrote many letters to the IEPA

5 detailing my concerns about the proposed CAFO in

6 our area. I wrote about the two streams on

7 site, the conduit built from the manure holding

8 pond directly to those streams. That’s another

9 picture -- actually two more pictures, this one

10 and this one that I would like to enter into the

11 record.

12 I wrote, The local geology, the

13 expected waste leakage into the site’s

14 underlining karst aquifer and the significant

15 nexus between the aquifer and the leaking manure

16 ponds that would result in the contamination of

17 Illinois’ surface waters, our waters, our

18 beautiful Apple River, a biologically

19 significant stream and a prized tourist

20 attraction. In addition to contributing to our

21 quality of life, it is an economic engine for

22 the county.

23 I finally received a letter back from

24 the Director of the IEPA stating that no action
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1 adhere to more stringent regulations that will

2 protect all Illinois farmland and all our water

3 is such a legacy. Thank you.

4 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Westaby, thank you

5 for your comment. We are ready for Ms. Turner

6 next, please, if you would step forward.

7 MS. TURNER: I would like to submit copies of

8 my comments to the Board and to the court

9 reporter.

10 My name is Susan Turner, and I live in

11 Warren, Illinois right here in Jo Daviess

12 County. Thank you for allowing me this

13 opportunity to express my concerns and desire to

14 see that our water is protected from

15 contaminants due to spills, dumping and other

16 improper methods of spreading and storing liquid

17 manure and leachate by CAFOs.

18 Since I live in a rural community, I

19 have been witness to many of these improper

20 practices that have resulted in undocumented

21 discharges. I have witnessed from the side of

22 the road visually as liquid was sprayed on snowy

23 fields. This was often accompanied by a foul

24 odor. Sometimes I could smell the odor, and
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1 to walk away in the end.

2 This is all to say that the Illinois

3 Pollution Control Board should enact clean water

4 regulations that provide protections for

5 citizens and their water. If you do not, the

6 broken and dysfunctional regulatory mechanism

7 dictated by the toothless LMFA will persist. If

8 we continue to allow the LMFA to serve as the

9 proverbial excuse to continue this dysfunction,

10 polluted water will be the only things our

11 children and their children will ever know.

12 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Turner, you

13 mentioned documents that you wanted to attach to

14 your comment. I can take those in just a

15 second.

16 The second Mr. Lawfer is our next

17 commenter. Mr. Lawfer, if you step forward

18 while she does that, we will be ready for you in

19 just a second.

20 MS. MANNING: Point of order, Mr. Hearing

21 Officer. These pictures that are being

22 submitted with public comments, are you

23 numbering them and getting copies to everyone?

24 Because I just haven’t seen any of them and
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1 would like to at some point.

2 HEARING OFFICER FOX: And, in fact, I can

3 answer your question in two parts. These would

4 be simply noted in the record as if they had

5 been attached to a written public comment that

6 would be received rather than a hearing exhibit

7 sponsored by a witness. If you would like to

8 take a look at them, I am more than willing to

9 make them available for you, Ms. Manning.

10 MS. MANNING: Thank you.

11 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Lawfer, please go

±2 ahead.

13 MR. LAWFER: Good morning. To the Pollution

14 Control Board and Hearing Officer, Timothy Fox,

15 I would like to welcome you to Jo Daviess

16 County. I am Ronald Lee Lawfer, a fifth

17 generation dairy farmer from this county. My

18 wife and I along with two sons who have returned

19 to the farm operate a 130 cow dairy operation

20 just west of Kent.

21 As you drove to this hearing, you were

22 probably impressed with the scenic beauty that

23 this county has to offer with its many hills and

24 streams. Farmers understand that we need to
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Page 75

1 nourish this nation. Comments that were made

2 this morning referred to a livestock facility

3 that was never allowed to finish construction

4 and never had an animal on the premise.

5 I hope you have the opportunity after

6 the hearings are over to drive through the

7 countryside on some of the back roads and see

8 first—hand the efforts that our producers do in

9 keeping Joe Daviess County the scenic and

10 environmentally friendly county that it is.

11 Thank you.

12 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Lawfer, thank you

13 for your comment. We are ready for Mr. Thonan

14 (phonetic) if he is --

15 MR. THONAN: I will concede my time because

16 of repetition.

17 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good, sir. Thank

18 you very much. Mr. Duncan is next on our list.

19 Sir, please go ahead.

20 MR. DUNCAN: Hi. My name is Brian Duncan.

21 My wife and I operate a diversified grain and

22 livestock farm near Polo. I appreciate the

23 opportunity to speak to you today. I will try

24 to keep my comments brief.
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1 A lot has changed on our farm over the

2 years. I am the third generation. My

3 grandfather purchased the farm. We raise a lot

4 of hogs that used to be in outside lots. Now

5 they are all in protective housing. Manure is a

6 valuable nutrient to us. It amounts to well

7 over $100 an acre in cost benefit for our

8 cropping operations.

9 We used to haul manure with a box

10 spreader. Now we apply it with tankers equipped

11 with GPS technology, applying only with a flow

12 meter what the crop takes off. So the

13 technology has been of great benefit to us. My

14 wife and I live there. We have four kids. We

15 care more about the water than anybody, and our

16 message to you today is we want to stay there.

17 Staying on that farm is going to mean

18 livestock. I have four children. I believe

19 three of them will be part of the farm. I

20 actually have a daughter who wants to be part of

21 the dairy industry. I raise 50,000 hogs a year

22 and I’ve got a daughter that wants to milk cows.

23 Go figure.

24 Livestock is going to be important to
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1 Mr. Ohloff, we are ready for you to

2 step forward, please.

3 MR. OHLOFF: Thank you. I will make this

4 quick also because of duplication. My name is

5 Matt Ohloff. I am a regional organizer with

6 Food and Water Watch. Food and Water Watch is a

7 national consumer advocacy organization. We

8 have worked to protect our food and water

9 resources. We have over 20,000 supporters in

10 Illinois. Not only does Food and Water Watch

11 organize all over the country on these issues,

12 our research has detailed the adverse impacts of

13 large CAFOs on the environment and local

14 economies.

15 We did a report in 2010, called

16 “Factory Farm Nation,” which details

17 environmental impacts from factory farms across

18 the country. We also did this report a couple

19 weeks ago, “The Economic Cost of Food

20 Monopolies.”

21 So quickly I will address the economic

22 arguments that have been raised. This report,

23 “The Economic Cost of Food Monopolies” has five

24 case studies, one of which is in Iowa, which
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1 requirements are enacted in addition to the

2 standards set forth in Illinois EPA’s proposed

3 regulations, Illinois will be one step closer to

4 ensuring proper regulation of an industry that

5 poses risks to our water resources.

6 And again, it would also be of benefit

7 to the local economies and to livestock

S producers generally. Thank you.

9 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Thank you Mr. Ohloff.

10 As I mentioned as we began the

11 comments, I had picked up this list at which you

12 could. sign in to offer a comment. I think we do

13 have one person who arrived after the hearing

14 began. Ma’am, may I get your name, please, to

15 add to this list? And we will have you step

16 forward and do that right now.

17 MS. WERNER: Lynn Werner.

18 HEARING OFFICER FOX: I’m sorry?

19 MS. WERNER: L-Y-N-N, W-E-R-N-E-R, and I was

20 going to print it and my printer wouldn’t work.

21 That just goes to show that sometimes things

22 don’t work as you plan.

23 My name is Lynn Werner. I live in

24 rural Galena. My parents were raised in rural
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1 Iowa and Nebraska. I went to high school in

2 Freeport, which is the next county, where I ice

3 skated on Yellow Creek, where Future Farmers of

4 America was the most active club in our school.

5 That was the 1950’s. I am turning 71. My

6 father was career military until he retired in

7 rural northwest Illinois. The landscape of

8 family farms is one I can remember.

9 After a long, full life I returned to

10 northwest Illinois a few years ago to raise

11 organic produce, to live in amazement at the

12 pristine beauty of our Driftless arèä. To say

13 again and again, here I am whirling through

14 space on this most exquisite of planets, our

15 earth. How blessed I am.

16 In each season I walk to the stream on

17 my property and I think about my life, my water

18 bottle filled with the clean water from my well

19 which comes from the abundant aquifers of our

20 county. How precious our clean and abundant

21 water.

22 Listening to the quiet movement of the

23 stream, I remember the eight years I spent as a

24 teacher and filmmaker working with poor rural
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1 am thankful that the regulations for CAFOs will

2 be stringent, and that the testing will be done

3 not after the pollution has taken place, but

4 that the regulations will prevent such

5 contamination. Our water will be kept clean.

6 This afternoon I will sit by my stream. I will

7 breathe deeply and listen. I will take a sip of

8 my well water and want to protect just this.

9 How precious our water. Thanks.

10 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Werner, thank you

11 for your comment, and just for the record,

12 before we move on to the testimony, is there

13 anyone else who has not done so that wishes to

14 offer a public comment today? Neither seeing

15 nor hearing any indication that there is, I

16 think we have come to the point where we can

17 turn to Ms. James’ pre-filed testimony.

18 MS. DEXTER: I believe Ms. James has a

19 summary she would like to present first.

20 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Why don’t we have the

21 court reporter swear her in, and if you have a

22 summary, Ms. James, you can proceed right to

23 that.

24
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1 (Whereupon, the witness was duly

2 sworn.)

3 DR. JAMES: Thank you to the Board, to the

4 Agricultural Coalition, to the IEPA and to the

5 rest of the audience for this opportunity to

6 present supplemental testimony on behalf of the

7 Environmental Groups.

8 My name is Dr. Stacy James, and I am a

9 Water Resources Scientist at Prairie Rivers

10 Network, Illinois’ statewide river conservation

11 organization and the state affiliate of the

12 National Wildlife Federation.

13 My work focuses on reducing pollution

14 from agricultural lands and concentrated animal

15 feeding operations through the adoption of

16 protective policies and conservation practices.

17 I was an active member in IEPA’s CAFO rulemaking

18 stakeholder workgroup that formed in 2009, and I

19 am very familiar with not only the IEPA

20 regulations, but also the Livestock Management

21 Facilities Act or LMFA.

22 Under the LMFA only -- only those

23 livestock operations with 1,000 or more animal

24 units must prepare and implement a waste
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1 management plan. These plans must include

2 certain land application technical standards.

3 In my previous testimony, I discussed some of

4 the ways that the LMFA’s technical standards are

5 less protective of water quality than what IEPA

6 has put forth in their proposed rule.

7 The Agricultural Coalition has asked

8 that unpermitted large CAFOs following LMFA’s

9 waste management plans qualify for the

10 agricultural storm water exemption.

11 The Environmental Groups are opposed to

12 this, and therefore I thought it would be

13 helpful if I more thoroughly compared in table

14 format the land application technical standards

15 in the LMFA to the technical standards for

16 unpermitted large CAFO5 proposed by IEPA as I

17 understand them to be.

18 However, I want to point out that the

19 proposed rule is unclear as to what technical

20 standards are required of unpermitted large

21 CAFOs. In particular, Section 502.510(b) (11)

22 needs to be clarified so that it’s easily

23 understood what is meant by quote, “Livestock

24 waste shall not be applied within the distance
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1 whether other states require CAFOs to obtain

2 Agency permission, and we found that Ohio and

3 Wisconsin are among several states that have

4 this requirement. This concludes the summary of

5 my testimony.

6 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Dr. James, thank you

7 for that summary. If you are ready, we can turn

8 to questions that the other participants may

9 have on the basis of it.

10 Does either the Agency or the

11 Agricultural Coalition wish to pose any

12 questions?

13 MS. MANNING: I have a couple of questions.

14 I will go first. Did you guys want to?

15 MS. OLSON: Go ahead.

16 STACY JAMES Ph.D.,

17 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

18 testified as follows:

19 DIRECT EXAMINATION

20 BY MS. MANNING:

21 Q. I’ll just start with some general

22 questions and maybe have some follow—up after

23 the Agency asks questions as well.

24 Ms. James, thank you for the
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Page 95

1 MS. DEXTER: Are you trying to ask her if the

2 LMFA provides a permit shield or essentially a

3 permit shield against -—

4 MS. MANNING: I am asking her -- I am asking

5
-- yes. Not a permit shield, but --

6 MS. DEXTER: Right.

7 BY MS. MANNING:

8 Q. It does not. I am asking her -— it’s a

9 real direct question. If someone discharges to

10 the waters of the United States, and says, oh,

11 but I followed all the provisions of the

12 Livestock Management Facilities Act, but

13 nonetheless there was a discharge, there is

14 pollution that has hit a water of the United

15 States and can be traced to that producer, he

16 can still be charged with a violation of the

17 Environmental Protection Act because he has

18 polluted the water of the United States; is that

19 correct?

20 A. If it’s not an exempt agricultural

21 storm water discharge.

22 Q. Thank you. And you talk about 1,000

23 animal units, and I know we kind of throw around

24 the threshold, but could you explain as well, a
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1 A. Yes.

2 Q. You don’t have any engineering or

3 construction degrees?

4 A. Correct.

5 Q. Okay. And the attachment that you put

6 on to your original testimony, just to put those

7 in context as well. They were -- that you had

8 various attachments, not only the complaints I

9 know that we have talked about previously and

10 today, but also the -— all of the studies that

11 you put into evidence.

12 Üust to clarify for the record, you

13 didn’t author any of those studies, right?

14 A. You are correct.

15 Q. So you are offering them as scientific

16 literature for the Board to look at basically?

17 A. Yes.

18 MS. MANNING: Thank you. That’s all I have

19 right now. I might have more after the Agency

20 asks questions.

21 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Thank you,

22 Ms. Manning.

23 Ms. Williams or Ms. Olson, did you have

24 any questions on the basis of Dr. James’
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1 winter application would be in compliance with

2 Illinois regulations. So it would be a rundown

3 to make sure that Illinois’ regulations are

4 being complied with prior to winter application.

5 Q. And do you think that would require a

6 site visit?

7 A. I think it would depend in part on

8 whether or not this facility had already

9 submitted a nutrient management plan to the IEPA

10 and if that -- you know, if the IEPA had

11 reviewed the winter application plan, which is

12 supposed to be part of the nutrient management

13 plan and given it the okay and issued the

14 permit.

15 In the case of the unpermitted large

16 CAFOs that are also required to have a nutrient

17 management -- sorry -- a winter management plan,

18 in those cases, as proposed, unpermitted large

19 CAFOs will not be submitting their winter plans

20 to IEPA for review and approval, so in which

21 case at least seeing those plans I think would

22 be necessary.

23 Q. And reviewing the plan, I would assume?

24 A. Right.
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1 of that, because we were focusing on this one

2 component of the rule.

3 Q. So, for example, do you know if Ohio

4 allows winter application on slopes greater than

5 5 percent?

6 A. Whether --

7 Q. Whether Ohio would allow that? If you

8 don’t know, it’s fine.

9 A. I would have to look at what I have

10 before me.

11 Q. But you would agree that there is a

12 big —- there is a component to winter. There is

13 a lot of pieces to it, and that in order to

14 compare states to each other there is a lot of

15 factors that would be involved?

16 A. Absolutely.

17 MS. WILLIAMS: I don’t think I have any other

18 questions.

19 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Manning, did you

20 have any follow-ups that you wish to pose?

21 RE-DIRECT EXAMINATION

22 BY MS. MANNING:

23 Q. I think I do. Would you agree, Ms.

24 James, that the agricultural storm water
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1 environment for the benefit of both the

2 livestock producers and the people who live in

3 the vicinity of a livestock production -—

4 Q. So the legislature believes that it

5 effectuated an appropriate balance in creating

6 the Livestock Management Facilities Act between

7 the economics of agriculture and the protection

8 of the environment?

9 A. The protection of the environment, yes.

10 MS. MANNING: Thank you. That’s all I have.

11 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Thank you, Ms. Manning.

12 Anything on the part of the Agency?

13 CROSS-EXAMINATION

14 BY MS. OLSON:

15 Q. I have just one follow-up.

16 Do you believe that the LMFA should

17 form the basis of when an unpermitted large CAFO

18 can claim the ag storm water exemption?

19 A. No.

20 Q. Do you believe that the LMFA should

21 form the basis of when an unpermitted large CAFO

22 does or does not need a permit?

23 A. I guess I don’t understand your

24 question, because the LMFA is more about



Page 107

1 construction standards and land application

2 standards.

3 Q. So do you believe that the land

4 application standards contained in LMEA would be

5 sufficient for when an unpermitted large CAFO

6 needs to get a permit? In other words, when

7 would their land application practices --

8 A. Well, I think my main thought on your

9 question is that there have been facilities that

10 have been approved under the Livestock

11 Management Facilities Act. They have not

12 applied for an NPDES permit, and they have

13 discharged. So I think history has proven that

14 you can build your facility in accordance with

15 the Livestock Management Facilities Act and have

16 a discharge.

17 So I don’t think the LMFA should be the

18 basis for determining whether or not you need a

19 permit. I think -- I would assume whether or

20 not you need a permit should be based on the

21 rule in which we are discussing today.

22 MS. OLSON: That’s all I have.

23 FURTHER RE-DIRECT

24 BY MS. MANNING:
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1 Q. I have a follow—up to that point.

2 Maybe I am confused, but what I asked you

3 earlier is that a producer who has a discharge

4 and pollution is entering waters of the United

5 States, that the Livestock Management Facilities

6 Act is not in defense to that discharge? In

7 other words, he could have had his facility

8 approved by the Department of Agriculture, but

9 he didn’t operate it sufficiently or carefully

10 enough or within the letter of the law under the

11 Livestock Management Facilities Act, and if he

12 has a discharge, that’s not a pass on

13 enforcement?

14 MS. KNOWLES: I don’t really understand why

15 the question is being asked again. It’s been

16 answered.

17 MS. MANNING: I thought I heard her answer it

18 differently with the Agency.

19 MS. KNOWLES: The question posed was

20 different. I object.

21 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Perhaps you could

22 restate the question.

23 BY MS. MANNING:

24 Q. A producer who is certified has his
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1 with, and my belief is that what IEPA has

2 proposed for a permitted CAFO is going to do a

3 far better job than what LMFA contains.

4 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Anything further, Ms.

5 Manning?

6 MS. MANNING: No, nothing further.

7 BOARD MEMBER ZALEWSKI: Just one question,

8 Dr. James. Forgive me if we have this in the

9 record, but do we have an exhaustive list of all

10 the states that require permits by all CAFOs?

11 THE WITNESS: We do not.

12 BOARD MEMBER ZALEWSKI: Would you be able to

13 submit that?

14 THE WITNESS: Yes.

15 MS. DEXTER: At least the ones we know. We

16 hope to have that in our filed comments.

17 BOARD MEMBER ZALEWSKI: Okay. Thank you.

18 THE WITNESS: I know Wisconsin and Minnesota

19 are among some.

20 MS. DEXTER: Vermont and Maine are others

21 that I found.

22 THE WITNESS: Permits, not permissions.

23 MS. DEXTER: I’m sorry.

24 THE WITNESS: So we will look into that.
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1 BOARD MEMBER ZALEWSKI: Thank you.

2 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Any further questions

3 on the part of the Agriculture Coalition or of

4 the Agency? Ms. Olson, do I see you indicating

5 you have a follow-up?

6 FURTHER RECROSS-EXAMINATION

7 BY MS. OLSON:

8 Q. Just one second. It’s just one

9 question. My previous question, Dr. James, was

10 about the LMFA and ag storm water exemption. So

11 I kind of want to build on that.

12 If the rules that the Board adopts were

13 to have the land application requirements based

14 on the LMFA to claim the agricultural storm

15 water exemption, can you tell us your opinion on

16 whether or not you believe that the Board rule,

17 if so adopted, would be more or less stringent

18 than the federal rule?

19 MS. KNOWLES: Can I ask you to clarify? You

20 said the Board’s rule.

21 BY MS. OLSON:

22 Q. Right. So if the Board were to

23 adopt --

24 MS. KNOWLES: Your proposal?
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1 BY MS. OLSON:

2 Q. No. I’m just saying the Board’s rule.

3 Not our proposal. I am actually thinking about

4 the Agricultural Coalition’s proposal, that the

5 ag storm water exemption would be tied to

6 meeting the requirements in the LMFA. So if the

7 Board were to proceed on that path, do you

8 believe that that rule as adopted by the Board

9 would be more or less stringent than the federal

10 rules?

11 THE WITNESS: I’m sorry. Is this for

12 unpermitted?

13 BY MS. OLSON:

14 Q. For unpermitted large CAFO5 claiming

15 that --

16 A. Only? Not the permitted?

17 Q. Not the permitted.

18 A. This is a legal question that I have

19 not had enough time to discuss with my

20 attorneys. So I think there is some —— I think

21 in the federal rule there are some —— a few best

22 management practices that are laid out, and so

23 as I mentioned before, one of those best

24 management practices is conduits to surface
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1 waters. I think we would need to answer your

2 question at a later time.

3 MS. OLSON: That’s all I have.

4 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Ms.

5 Manning, anything further on the part of the

6 Agricultural Coalition?

7 MS. MANNING: No.

8 HEARING OFFICER FOX: I think we have a very

9 good sign that we have been —- we have been

10 underway for a while. That was very, very good

11 timing.

12 Here is what my intention would be. We

13 have exhausted all of the public comments, I

14 believe, that wish to be offered and Dr. James,

15 I believe, and I will certainly ask everyone to

16 concur that we have exhausted the questions both

17 on the part of the other participants and the

18 Board on the basis of your testimony. We have

19 two more witnesses left and one witnesses that

20 we can address, I think, very quickly, Ms.

21 Manning, as a procedural matter once we resume.

22 What I would like to do is this, take a

23 break for approximately 15 minutes to 12:20. We

24 have a number of people who have traveled some
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1 in preparing for them.

2 Before we began the hearing, we agreed

3 that we would next turn to the witnesses who had

4 pre—filed testimony on behalf of Agricultural

5 Coalition. Those would be Dr. Goldsmith and Mr.

6 Trainor.

7 And Ms. Manning, I think we are ready

8 to turn to you to address those two gentlemen.

9 MS. MANNING: Thank you, Mr. Hearing Officer.

10 First of all, with regard to Dr. Goldsmith, I

11 apologize, but he had an inadvertent conflict

12 that he was not able to reconcile. Given the

13 timing of all of this, we were able to get his

14 testimony pre-filed, but -- we knew he had a

15 scheduling difficulty, but we had hoped that he

16 could resolve it, and he was not able to.

17 So we apologize for that. And what I

18 had proposed to do and had talked to the Hearing

19 Officer about is simply turning that into a

20 public comment, for the Board to receive Dr.

21 Goldsmith’s pre—filed testimony as a public

22 comment. So with leave of the Board, we would

23 ask that you do that.

24 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very well. Ms.
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1 Manning, what I will do is produce that for the

2 Board’s clerk where it will be docketed as a

3 public comment, and I will ask him to clarify

4 that it is in place of the pre--filed testimony

5 effectively that you had previously filed last

6 week.

7 MS. MANNING: And we brought extra hard

8 copies of his testimony and the reports.

9 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. And those

10 are -- one copy of that is in my possession, and

11 I appreciate the additional copies that you

12 would provide us for the Board Members, and Ms.

13 Manning, I understand that this is identical to

14 the pre-filed testimony?

15 MS. MANNING: That’s correct.

16 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. And if the

17 record would reflect that the pre—filed

18 testimony was filed on Wednesday, the 7th, if

19 memory serves me correctly, and has been

20 accessible through the Board Clerk’s Office

21 online since the date on which it was filed. So

22 it is precisely the same document that Ms.

23 Manning has submitted today as a public comment

24 on Dr. Goldsmith’s behalf.
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1 MS. MANNING: That is correct. And I do have

2 one more copy of a hardcopy if either of you

3 want it.

4 HEARING OFFICER FOX: I’m not seeing any

5 interest in that, Ms. Manning. There was not a

6 line. Ms. Manning, I think we have reached the

7 point where we can turn to Mr. Trainor.

8 MS. MANNING: Yeah, we will get serious.

9 HEARING OFFICER FOX: And if Mr. Trainor has

10 a brief summary or introduction that he needs to

11 offer.

12 MS. MANNING: He does.

13 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Trainor, please go

14 ahead.

15 (Whereupon, the witness was duly

16 sworn.)

17 MR. TRAINOR: My name is David Trainor. I

18 live in Madison, Wisconsin. I am a partner in a

19 company called NewFields, which is a science and

20 engineering company that deals with several

21 areas of investigation or remediation. I am a

22 registered professional engineer and a

23 professional geologist. I have over 32 years of

24 experience, and most of my area of expertise is
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1 in karst environments there may be rapid

2 transmission of these contaminants through

3 fractured conditions through the soil and

4 through the fractured rock and reach groundwater

5 and surface water resources. That potential is

6 there, but if it’s properly managed, it can be

7 properly handled.

8 We have to understand, too, when we

9 talk about protection of groundwater resources,

10 much of the comments that I have heard this

11 morning deal with discharges that have resulted

in surface water contamination. Much of that is

13 caused by runoff. When it comes to groundwater

14 contamination, there are very few -— and I’m not

15 saying there aren’t any, but with these types of

16 contaminants for this type of application, most

17 groundwater is normally protected.

18 And that has to do with a couple of

19 things; namely, the environment of the

20 groundwater is a reducing environment. It is

21 oxygen starved, and that is, bacteria doesn’t

22 survive in the groundwater environment.

23 Normally it dies off before it reaches surface

24 water through normal discharge of groundwater to
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1 that those present. I offer that I would hazard

2 a guess or, I should say, note that a manure

3 stack or a manure source is not the same type of

4 potential contaminant source as a sanitary

5 landfill or a refinery.

6 So, in conclusion, I can just say that

7 I feel that many of these recommendations I

8 think are overly, overly conservative and would

9 result in actually the loss of economic

10 viability, simply because it would be too costly

11 to implement and manage the agriculture

12 resources.

13 MS. MANNING: Just if I could, as a

14 clarification, Mr. Trainor, by the

15 recommendations, you mean those proposed by the

16 environmental community --

17 THE WITNESS: That’s correct.

18 MS. MANNING: And not those proposed by the

19 Environmental --

20 THE WITNESS: I should qualify that --

21 MS. MANNING: -- Protection Act?

22 THE WITNESS: The Agency’s rules are

23 protective. I’m looking at the rules I’ve just

24 reviewed recently that are proposed as the
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alternative recommendations.

2 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Mr.

3 Trainor, thank you for that summary and for

4 those opening remarks. If you are prepared, we

5 can open the floor to questions that either the

6 Environmental Groups or the Agency may have on

7 the basis of that testimony.

8 DAVID TRAINOR,

9 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

10 testified as follows:

11 DIRECT EXAMINATION

12 BY MS. WILLIAMS:

13 Q. Just a couple of quick questions, I

14 think. When you summarized your testimony, Mr.

15 Trainor, I believe you said that you were a

16 third—party reviewer?

17 A. That’s correct.

18 Q. So does that mean you did not collect

19 the site specific data that you testified about?

20 A. No. I -- well, I should say this. I

21 evaluated the data. We were not part of the

22 design team. So we did not collect our own

23 samples.

24 Q. Do you have any experience that would
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1 give you any knowledge as to about how much that

2 type of investigation would cost?

3 A. Well, the Livestock Management

4 Facilities Act is very specific on what’s

5 required for siting facilities. That work was

6 implemented for the Traditions South Dairy.

7 What’s been recommended as far as trying to

8 determine if -- for example, if karst features

9 are present in the area of a proposed facility,

10 would be frankly very prohibitive. I mean, you

11 are looking at hundreds of thousands of dollars

12 to do an investigation that would take months,

13 if not years to do.

14 Q. But you don’t have any information

15 specifically on how much the cost was of the

16 project you worked on?

17 A. What was done or what was being

18 proposed?

19 Q. What was done.

20 A. I would imagine that the work that was

21 done for the designer probably in the area of

22 approaching a million dollar work load. I mean,

23 that was a large facility.

24 Q. Can you tell us, do you have any
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1 experience on how much it costs to drill

2 borings? In the cost per boring, is it done

3 that way, cost per boring?

4 A. Well, it’s usually a cost per foot. It

5 depends on the material. But usually what you

6 figure is if you put in a 20-foot boring, you

7 can assume depending on what you do with that

8 boring -- if you are going to collect samples to

9 do an analysis to install the well, you are

10 looking at 5 or $6,000. If you are going to

11 talk about drilling a 100—foot boring into the

12 rock, you are looking at maybe three to four

13 times that amount.

14 Q. Let me just ask you to clarify one of

15 the statements. On Page 3 of your testimony,

16 similar I think when Ms. Manning asked you about

17 to make sure we are all clear on the record

18 about what you meant by “these recommendations,”

19 I think that’s what -— a similar clarification

20 question I would like to ask.

21 “The statement on Page 3,

22 Investigations comparable to those described

23 above (and in the IEPA proposed rules) can

24 provided sufficient information to develop a
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1 Q. Did you analyze any well water quality

2 samples to support the conclusions you have

3 presented in your testimony?

4 A. I have looked at the previous data. I

5 have not looked at samples I have collected

6 myself, no. I looked up the data.

7 Q. You mentioned that the regulations

8 proposed by Environmental Groups would be too

9 costly. Have you done an assessment of the cost

10 of those proposed setbacks?

11 A. The setbacks. What I was sort of

12 bringing was this universe of the setback plus

13 the recommendations for bedrock separation and

14 determining karst conditions. Now, what would

15 happen obviously with the setbacks is you would

16 eliminate land for production. So that would be

17 an opportunity cost you would have to evaluate.

18 Did I do a cost analysis of that, no.

19 Q. You haven’t done a cost analysis --

20 A. No, no.

21 Q. On any of the things that you were --

22 A. No.

23 Q. Okay. Your testimony references

24 litigation regarding the Traditions Dairy CAFO
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1 Q. Are you aware that Traditions is now

2 abandoning the site as a result of these

3 enforcement actions?

4 A. I am aware they are abandoning the

5 site, but not necessarily because of those

6 enforcement actions.

7 Q. Do you know whether that was part of

8 the settlement agreement?

9 A. I do know -- I wasn’t part of the

10 settlement agreement. So I can’t speak to the

11 specifics. I do know that Traditions was

12 actually going to go ahead and do investigations

13 to —- as required by EPA before they decided to

14 make that -- before they decided to abandon the

15 site.

16 MS. DEXTER: That’s all I have.

17 MS. MANNING: Before we go, I have a couple

18 of follow—up questions, if I might, toward that

19 line of questioning.

20 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Please go ahead, Ms.

21 Manning.

22 CROSS-EXAMINATION

23 BY MS. MANNING:

24 Q. The enforcement action that was filed
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1 has nothing to do with livestock actually being

2 in the facility or the facility being used to

3 house livestock; is that correct?

4 A. That’s correct.

5 Q. Because livestock never really entered

6 the facility, because the facility was never

7 operational; is that correct?

8 A. That’s correct.

9 MS. MANNING: Thank you.

10 MS. KNOWLES: I have one, please.

11 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Please go ahead, Ms.

12 Knowles.

13 CROSS-EXAMINATION

14 BY MS. KNOWLES:

15 Q. In your written testimony and today you

16 stated that what IEPA is proposing is comparable

17 to other states, and you used Wisconsin as an

18 example; is that correct?

19 A. That’s correct.

20 Q. And I can gather from your written

21 testimony that you believe the Wisconsin

22 standards with regard to land application on

23 sensitive geologic areas reasonable?

24 A. Yes.



Page 135

1 Q. Is that correct? And are you aware

2 that that IEPA proposal prohibits application of

3 livestock waste on land with less than ten

4 inches of soil covering bedrock?

5 A. Yes.

6 Q. Are you also aware that Wisconsin

7 prohibits land application on fields with -- I’m

8 sorry. Let me start over.

9 Are you aware that the Wisconsin

10 Administrative Code actually prohibits land

11 application on fields with less than 20 inches

12 of soil?

13 A. I think it’s data in my testimony.

14 Q. Twenty-four inches. I’m sorry.

15 A. Yes.

16 Q. So would you say that’s a reasonable

17 proposal as well?

18 A. That’s correct.

19 MS. KNOWLES: Thank you.

20 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Dexter, did you

21 have anything further on the part of the

22 Environmental Groups?

23 MS. DEXTER: No.

24 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Williams, Ms. Olson
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1 on the part of the Agency?

2 MS. WILLIAMS: No.

3 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Manning, any

4 follow-ups on your part?

5 RECROSS-EXAMINATION

6 BY MS. MANNING:

7 Q. I do have a couple of follow-ups.

8 Mr. Trainor, you also had the

9 opportunity to review the testimony of Dr.

10 Panno, I believe, and he spoke in large part

11 about macropores. Could you take a little bit

12 of time to inform the Board about macropores and

13 your sort of assessment of the testimony

14 provided by Dr. Panno?

15 A. Sure. And I have also looked at other

16 testimony that’s been filed since mine, so

17 things that have been put on the website.

18 In regard to this, I know that there is

19 a lot of discussion on macropores and

20 micropores. I mean, again, this has to do with

21 solute transport through porous media. I know

22 that there is an issue about the potential for

23 macropores to be a conduit for contaminants to

24 reach bedrock and sensitive to groundwater
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1 see on our planet. I mean, it’s a dynamic

2 environment. Macropores are not a permanent

3 fixture that allow for the transmission of

4 contaminants to greater depths.

5 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Trainor. I believe

6 Member Burke had a question for you.

7 MS. MANNING: I don’t want to -- if you want

8 to go first, go right ahead.

9 BOARD MEMBER BURKE: It’s on a different

10 topic.

11 BY MS. MANNING:

12 Q. It is. Okay. Then I will just ask

13 you -— this is sort of a qualification question.

14 Ms. Dexter asked you whether you were a soil

15 scientist and you said you weren’t, but could

16 you explain to the Board your experience with

17 soils?

18 A. Well, I am what’s called a geotechnical

19 engineer. So I deal with soils as a building

20 material, as a porous media. Soil scientists

21 specialize in, for example, agronomical

22 application. That’s not my area of expertise.

23 However, I have done a lot of testing on soils,

24 to look at soil strength and soil porous
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1 behavior.

2 I am very familiar with how soils --

3 how they behave with moisture conditions as I

4 mentioned before, the various electrochemical

5 behaviors of soil and how they behave with

6 interacting with contaminants. The whole idea

7 of land application is based on the fact that

8 soils provide an attenuation capacity for

9 contaminants. The soils themselves interact

10 with contaminants as they pass through the soil

11 matrix, and they are reduced. Chemical

12 properties ae changed. That’s just the nature

13 of what soils do.

14 So that’s —- in response to the

15 question, my expertise is actually dealing with

16 the engineering properties of soils as compared

17 to the agronomic properties of soils, and that’s

18 how soil engineers and geotechnical engineers

19 interface.

20 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Anything further, Ms.

21 Manning?

22 MS. MANNING: No.

23 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good.

24 BOARD MEMBER BURKE: Mr. Trainor, your
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1 pre—filed testimony made some comparisons

2 between the proposed Illinois rules to the

3 Wisconsin program, and when I was listening to

4 Ms. James’ testimony earlier, she made a

5 statement that I had a question about, and I am

6 wondering if you had any insight into it.

7 I believe that Ms. James stated that

8 Wisconsin issues permits to non-discharging

9 large CAFOs, and I am wondering whether or not

10 that Wisconsin permit is issued under an NPDES

11 delegated program under the Clean Water Act or

12 if it’s some other type of state permit, if you

13 know.

14 THE WITNESS: Yeah. I can’t answer your

15 question on that. I’m not familiar with that.

16 BOARD MEMBER BURKE: Thank you.

17 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Any further questions

18 on the part of the Environmental Groups, Ms.

19 Dexter?

20 MS. DEXTER: No. Thank you.

21 HEARING OFFICER FOX: On the part of the

22 Agency?

23 MS. WILLIAMS: None.

24 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Ms. Manning, one last



Page 141

1 chance for a follow—up before I cut you off.

2 MS. MANNING: No. I was just going to

3 indicate to Member Burke that we would attempt

4 to follow-up with that in terms of an analysis

5 in our public comment to the extent which we can

6 figure it out.

7 BOARD MEMBER BURKE: I think it follows up on

8 Member ZalewskiTsquestion to the Environmental

9 Groups. I am wondering if there is any

10 information you can provide on if there is a

11 distinction there.

12 MS. KNOWLES: What is the question? I’m

13 sorry. What is the question?

14 BOARD MEMBER BURKE: Earlier Member Zalewski

15 asked Ms. James about if we know about the

16 universe of states that are issuing permits to

17 large CAFOs, and I guess my question is a little

18 bit —— digs a little bit deeper into if there’s

19 any distinction between states issuing permits

20 to only discharging large CAFOs or which states

21 are also issuing permits to non—discharging

22 large CAFOs?

23 MS. KNOWLES: If I may, Dr. James informed me

24 that she feels she could answer the question
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1 that was posed to Dr. Trainor regarding the

2 Wisconsin NPDES permits.

3 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Ms. James,

4 Dr. James, you have been sworn in already. And

5 if you are prepared to respond to a question of

6 that nature, please go ahead.

7 DR. JAMES: Well, I can -- my caveat is that

8 my response has to be fairly limited in nature,

9 not having terribly studied the Wisconsin rule,

10 but in Wisconsin they have what’s called a WPDES

11 permit. So it’s not a NPDES, but it’s a --

12 however you would say that. And so this issue

13 of authority has come up in this rulemaking, and

14 I believe that IEPA has submitted testimony on

15 whether or not they believe they have the

16 authority to regulate all large CAFOs or not.

17 So in some states they have established

18 this authority to regulate large CAFOs, and they

19 have decided to issue permits to those CAFOs.

20 So I think we are down to a legal question of

21 authority. So that’s my response.

22 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Fair enough.

23 MS. MANNING: Can I ask a follow-up question

24 of Ms. James?
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1 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Please go ahead.

2 MS. MANNING: Ms. James, are you aware of

3 whether they have separate statutory legislative

4 authority to do that in that state?

5 DR. JAMES: I’m not aware. I’m only aware

6 that they have WPDES permits that apply to all

7 large CAFOs.

8 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Do we have any further

9 questions then for Mr. Trainor on the basis of

10 his pre—filed testimony or statement today?

11 MS. MANNING: I would ask that I have the

12 rignt to recall Mr. Trainor after Mr. -- Dr.

13 Keefer’s testimony to the extent to which we

14 might have some responsive testimony to Dr.

15 Keefer’s testimony.

16 HEARING OFFICER FOX: So noted. Mr. Trainor,

17 we have come at this point to the conclusion of

18 the questions based on your pre—filed testimony.

19 Thank you for your -- for those responses in

20 particular.

21 And Mr. Keefer, I know you are waiting

22 in the back, and we are prepared to turn to you

23 if you are all set to come forward. Actually,

24 Ms. Manning, if you don’t object, that chair
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1 works out very well for witnesses.

2 (Whereupon, the witness was duly

3 sworn.)

4 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Keefer, as you saw

5 Mr. Trainor, if you have any summary or

6 introduction you would like to offer, please go

7 ahead if you are set to do that.

8 MR. KEEFER: My name is Don Keefer. I work

9 at the Illinois State Geological Survey, which

10 is now a department within the University of

11 Illinois through the Prairie Research Institute.

12 I have been at the Survey for 27 years

13 associated with the groundwater section and

14 pretty much at all times. I am currently the

15 head of hydrogeology and geophysics section at

16 the Survey. I am a licensed professional

17 geologist in Illinois. I have a bachelor’s in

18 geology and a master’s in soils, soil water

19 quality through the University of Illinois. The

20 degree was actually through the Department of

21 Agronomy, but my thesis looked at preferential

22 transport of pesticides and nitrate in tile

23 drained soils. So that’s some of my background.

24 I want to say also from the start that
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1 identifiable as karst.

2 I also wanted to note that I think the

3 potential of the karst aquifers within that and

even within this CAFO proposed language is

5 insufficient in the sense that thin cover over

6 karst aquifers -- thin cover, specifically, it

7 is potentially impossible to avoid some water

8 quality degradation in the karst aquifers from a

9 land application of non-point source types of

10 chemicals. That could be pesticides. That

11 could be nitrates. That could be manure. The

12 depth with regards to which you are safe is very

13 debatable, and we can talk to that a little bit

14 later.

15 To get back to my -- to my pre-filed

16 testimony, basically I am trying to provide

17 testimony on the importance of macropores and

18 the transport of water and constituents through

19 the soil, the nature of soil water and shallow

20 groundwater flow in the agricultural field

21 setting, specifically with regards to subsurface

22 tile drains. And then I did have a couple --

23 after looking through the proposed language, I

24 did have a couple of concerns regarding some of
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1 there are frequent times even with regards to

2 the livestock waste application where you will

3 get high episodes of nutrient concentration, and

4 it’s not just what are agricultural nutrients

5 like nitrogen and phosphorus, but you have the

6 potential then with any other water borne

7 constituents is the term I use, which can

8 include bacteria or viruses, which haven’t been

9 discussed much, antibiotics, and I’ve even seen

10 estrogen compounds, which have significant

11 impacts to surface water and to humans if you

12 are consuming that largely.

13 That doesn’t mean they are in high

14 concentration, because I’m not qualified through

15 my experience to comment on that, but I wanted

16 to raise the issue that these tiles are designed

17 to move water rapidly and they do that

18 effectively. And you put something on them and

19 rain on it, a fraction of that is going to move

20 and, you know, the fraction quantity is very

21 difficult to predict.

22 So with regards to other language

23 worthy of note, in Section 502.106(b) (1) the

24 section notes that, The Agency cannot require
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1 I’m not testifying to that at all, in fact.

2 That’s not my area of expertise, but I am

3 concerned that this is insufficient to protect

4 surface water quality simply because if the

5 ground is frozen, and we all know that if you

6 are planning -— if you are putting in a patio,

7 they recommend in Illinois frequently, you know,

8 a foot and a half to three feet potentially just

9 to avoid frost heave. We typically have in the

10 northern half of Illinois a couple feet of frost

11 of frozen ground. The ground thaws typically

12 from top down, and when it’s frozen, you are not

13 moving things through it. So if you apply the

14 waste on top of the ground on the frozen soil,

15 it will sit there until there is a melt, and

16 they may attract a melt because the coloration

17 will bring in sunlight and create heat.

18 I mean, it’s just going to go

19 laterally, and that’s all it has to do. You

20 know that if you think about snow. When the

21 snow starts to thaw, that’s really what happens.

22 It ponds and then runs off, and that can be in a

23 sloping soil or flat. I did my master’s thesis

24 on flat, 0 to 2 percent soils with tile drains,
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1 Indiana, Illinois, Wisconsin and Kentucky, and

2 all of those are highly oxic waters unless you

3 get to significant depth in the limestone and

4 oftentimes below some kind of confining unit.

5 Typically tile effluent and shallow

6 groundwater is fairly oxidized still. It really

depends on the time in that system. So that’s

8 the complexity. The longer it stays in

9 groundwater before it gets to the surface water,

10 though, the more oxygen that typically gets

11 removed from it. So groundwater can be

12 reducing, but not all groundwater, and

13 particularly not shallow groundwater.

14 And I do, again, as with my testimony,

15 I don’t agree that macropores are not permanent

16 conditions. Macropores are. In fact, the

17 largest feature that I have seen of macropores

18 in terms of solute transport and water transport

19 are, as I described in testimony —- you know,

20 it’s a little bit technical and I apologize for

21 that, but the idea is that soils develop through

22 shrinking and swelling and expanding and within

23 the clay movement in Illinois and organic

24 bacterial activity, and what happens is we form
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1 obliterated, but Illinois does not have that

2 degree of swelling, and so these peds are

3 fairly —- they are stable features and the

4 joints between them tend to be stable.

5 I have done dye studies with red dye,

6 rhodamine, where we irrigate it on the land

7 surface, and then immediately after about an

8 inch worth of irrigation, an inch only of

9 rainfall during irrigation of sprinklers, we

10 would start digging and we would get down four

11 feet and that dye was already at four feet, and

12 it was these inter-ped fractures that were

13 responsible for transport within an hour of an

14 inch of rain, and it shouldn’t -- you know, most

15 of our basic theories of water flow don’t

16 accommodate that kind of transport. So, anyway,

17 I will use that as my summary of my testimony,

18 and I will be happy to take any questions.

19 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good, Mr. Keefer.

20 I am confident there will be some questions.

21 Does the Agricultural Coalition or the

22 Agency wish to begin or the Environmental

23 Groups?

24
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1 DONALD KEEFER,

2 having been first duly sworn, was examined and

3 testified as follows:

4 DIRECT EXAMINATION

5 BY MS. OLSON:

6 Q. I have a few questions. In your

7 testimony you describe macropores as something

8 that is 0.08 millimeters or larger; is that

9 right?

10 A. In my testimony I referenced the USDA

11 publication, and it was just one USDA

12 publication. USDA may even have a couple

13 different definitions, but I found that to be

14 consistent with another couple of articles I had

15 seen in the literature. It’s fairly arbitrary.

16 Q. Okay. And can you describe to me how

17 small is 0.08?

18 A. Yeah, it’s small. It’s very small.

19 Q. Is it the size of a pin?

20 A. I don’t honestly know that. That’s a

21 good question. I don’t honestly have a good

22 measure. It’s 0.08 millimeters. I think it’s

23 maybe even smaller than that, and I think the

24 important thing in my mind is, again, as I
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1 microscope?

2 A. You know, I can’t answer that directly.

3 It’s possible that you can see affects of those

4 pores, and what I mean by that is that you will

5 sometimes get organic accumulations on some of

6 these or clay accumulations that are observable

7 more than the actual pore aperture itself. So I

8 really haven’t really tried to quantify the size

9 of the pore you can visibly see. I don’t think

10 it’s possible —- I saw one comment at some point

11 about finding a size that farmers are —— or

12 anyone, a sole classifier could identify

13 visibly. And my point of the testimony was that

14 that’s an impractical approach to the problem.

15 So if that’s getting more at where you are

16 heading --

17 Q.

18 A.

19 Q.

20 length,

21 how big

22 into the

23 A.

24 Q.

I will get there, too.

That’s fine.

So the other thing, going back to the

you said the important thing is that not

they are, but the fact that they go down

soil?

Correct.

Can you tell me how far they go down in
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1 has to be any specific length.

2 Q. Can you tell us the length that you

3 indicated with your hand?

4 A. Maybe an inch, right? And that’s

5 arbitrary. Again, I think it has more to do

6 with what you might call the -- you know, the

7 long axis versus the short axis. So if it’s

8 like a worm cylinder or that kind of -- or a

9 root hole where it clearly has got a short

10 dimension or like a circumference is much

11 shorter than its length, I think you might be

12 lOoking at something like a macropore, but we --

13 I have not typically seen classifications where

14 they are worried about that type of -- how short

15 can it be. Do you know what I mean?

16 Q. In your testimony you state, quote,

17 “The most common type of macropore includes the

18 fractures or openings between individual soil

19 aggregates?”

20 A. Yeah.

21 Q. Can you tell me how large this type of

22 macropore is, the most common type?

23 A. Yeah. I think that’s larger than 0.08.

24 I think that’s probably going to be closer to
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1 from is that term of what we call an observable

2 feature that kind of contributes to this

3 preferential water flow and contaminant

4 transport behavior, and it happens to be an

5 opening in the soil that has continuity and

6 typically more aperture, more size, than your

7 soil macropore -- micropore.

8 Does that make sense? Does that answer

9 your question? Have I lost you completely.

10 Q. No. I may --

11 A. Tell me if I’m getting too technical.

12 It’s hard to dumb this -- I mean, you know what

13 I mean. You know what I am saying. This is

14 technical, and what we are trying to do is

15 convert technical issues into nontechnical

16 understandings and so our job is to talk to

17 peers about how do we advance this

18 understanding. So there is -- everybody has got

19 a different level of insight on this, and I want

20 to make sure that you get what I am saying.

21 Q. I want to make sure that the Board gets

22 what you are saying.

23 A. I appreciate that.

24 Q. So I am going to ask you another
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1 had this tracer go down 3 feet and over 15

2 meters in less than an inch of rain, and we

3 detected in our tile table --

4 Q. I’m trying to pinpoint exactly what you

5 mean when you say less than an inch of rain.

6 Are you talking about --

7 A. Okay. We have a rain gage --

8
-- three-quarters of an inch of rain?

9 A. Oh, what exact number?

10 Q. What exact amount are you referring to

11 when you say less than an inch of rain?

12 A. Oh, man, that was !96. 1 think that --

13 I think it was like three-quarters of an inch.

14 Q. So have you --

15 A. It left me very uncomfortable, and we

16 looked for errors in our design and our

17 implementation and there was nothing, but it was

18 consistent with other things we’ve seen.

19 Q. Have you conducted research where you

20 looked at the amount of irrigation traveling

21 through the soil when you only put a half an

22 inch?

23 A. I can’t answer that honestly. I don’t

24 know.
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1 And everybody -- it’s kind of basic soil

2 physics. If you apply rain at a rate faster

3 than its ability to take it in, then you get

4 ponding, and once you can get ponding even

5 localized, then you get water movement into

6 macropores. And that’s the issue.

7 Water won’t flow into macropores if the

8 rate of rainfall is -- or irrigation is lower

9 than the infiltration capacity because the water

10 can absorb it.

11 Q. Okay. You talked about doing dyeing.

12 Can you explain to me how much it costs to do

13 one of those studies?

14 A. That was not much at all. I didn’t

15 have much of a budget. So, I mean, the dye, a

16 little pint of the rhodamine, I think 10 to

17 15 -- maybe $20, and then I used PVC water

18 supply pipe to build an eight-foot structure and

19 20 nozzles. I mean, you know, a couple hundred

20 dollars of equipment.

21 Q. Do you think that an expert would be

22 needed to conduct such a study?

23 A. What are your objectives with the

24 study?
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1 Q. To determine whether or not your field

2 has macropores.

3 A. I think it’s an ill—posed question.

4 Your field contains macropores.

5 Q. How about to determine the depth of

6 your macropores?

7 A. That would -- we found the movement to

8 the top of the water table. So then that could

9 be useful if you wanted to look at that. Again,

10 it’s a rate limiting thing, and that kind of

11 thing is not high tech, if that’s your question.

12 It’s a very approachable study.

13 Q. Do you think that a farmer can go out

14 and conduct a study him or herself?

15 A. Well, I would be willing to bet that

16 the farmers would be more mechanically adept

17 than I was, given the equipment was a pump and

18 pesticide sprayer heads, and a bucket with dye.

19 So they have got to get the dye and spray it.

20 So, yes, they would be able. They would

21 probably have a backhoe to excavate as well, and

22 I was just using a shovel. So, I mean, it’s not

23 a hard thing to do.

24 I would question the relative value of
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1 flow at a rapid enough rate to bring that water

2 table down in a couple days. That’s how they --

3 there is some soils that are too low

4 permeability to allow the water flux out, even

5 though the water table is high, and you can’t

6 drain those with tiles. So if that’s ——

7 BOARD MEMBER RAO: So there is no point for a

farmer to try to demonstrate there is no

9 macropores, and I am going to apply waste in

10 that kind of a situation?

11 THE WITNESS: I would say there is no point

12 in that, because you are going to have them.

13 BOARD MEMBER RAG: Thank you.

14 DR. JAMES: Can I make a clarifying point?

15 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Please go ahead, Dr.

16 James.

17 DR. JAMES: I would just like to clarify that

18 in our proposal we also proposed a definition of

19 macropore, and that definition would be a

20 macropore that actually reaches a tile drain.

21 So macropores with the idea that, yes, we don’t

22 need to regulate macropores that go only a few

23 inches, but macropores that go deep enough to

24 reach a tile drain could pose a threat to water
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1 quality. So that’s just my clarification.

2 THE WITNESS: Yeah, I guess to respond to

3 that hydrologically, hydrogeologically, I don’t

4 feel like the classification of a macropore is

5 even necessary in that context. As I kind of

6 suggested, I think tile drains are vulnerable to

7 occurrence of any land applied chemicals. I

8 do -— and that doesn’t mean to say, and I

9 hope -- to try to clarify my point on that, I do

10 believe that liquid manure and manure can be

11 applied to lands without resulting in

12 contamination of surface water, but I do also

13 believe that there can be conditions where it’s

14 applied to land and that results in some

15 contamination at least periodically throughout

16 the year.

17 BOARD MEMBER RAO: My questions were more

18 directed towards how you would implement the

19 kind of a requirement that the Environmental

20 Groups have proposed. So I was wondering, you

21 know, if someone wants to demonstrate the

22 presence of macropores or absence of macropores,

23 how would they go about doing it or whether

24 there is a point.
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1 THE WITNESS: That kind of a study would be

2 very effective. If you have -- well, I mean,

3 the soil survey -- if it’s got structure, I

4 mean, you could use a soil survey for that. You

5 don’t have to even -— you know, the soil surveys

6 are pretty accurate. There is locally errors in

7 it, but the soil descriptions in those describe

8 whether there are peds, and if there are peds

9 and you have the soil develop, you will have

10 macropores.

11 So in Illinois the shallower soils tend

12 to be found on slopes and higher uplands or in

13 very thin, rocky locations, but if you have --

14 most of Illinois you are -— you know, if it’s

15 greater than five feet depth, that stuff above

16 the -— depth of the bedrock -- excuse me. The

17 stuff above the bedrock will have macropores in

18 it, and if it’s tile drained, it’s not going to

19 be on a slope, because there is no need to tile

20 drain a slope. Do you know what I mean? So it

21 kind of self—corrects.

22 BOARD MEMBER RAO: Thank you.

23 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Do you have any further

24 questions?
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1 BY MS. OLSON:

2 Q. I have a few more.

3 I think I heard you say that you are

4 not saying -- your testimony here today is not

5 that a prohibition on -- for land application on

6 a field with macropores; is that right?

7 A. Correct.

8 Q. And does that hold true even if the

9 field has subsurface drainage?

10 A. Correct.

11 Q. And is that because you can change the

12 application fates?

13 A. Yes.

14 Q. To make it protective?

15 A. Yes. I’m not -— I saw -- in the

16 literature someone suggested trying to keep it

17 off of —— like don’t apply it over the tile,

18 because right over the tile is the most

19 vulnerable, and my point in including that study

20 that I conducted where we had 15 meters away

21 something go down to the water table and over in

22 three—quarters of an inch of rainfall was there

23 to suggest that you can’t worry about just over

24 the tile, because it’s the whole field pretty
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1 those, unless you have an erosion of that rock

2 formation, it’s a fairly safe bet that you are

3 in.

4 Q. So I just want to make sure I

5 understand that. You are saying that karst

6 should not be a site specific determination, but

an area wide determination?

8 A. Yes.

9 Q. And when you say area wide, are you

10 saying like county by county? What is your --

11 A. I don’t think it needs to be county

12 level, but I mean, at least on what -- the

13 township is a 36-square mile area and that type

14 of thing would be probably appropriate. You are

15 looking for regional -— you are looking for

16 features that occur and unfortunately that’s

17 where I looked through ASTM’s guidelines. ASTM

18 is a group that helps set guidelines for all

19 kinds of things, and they have a lot of

20 environmental guidance.

21 There was a withdrawn document on

22 groundwater monitoring and karst that was really

23 helpful. The only reason it was withdrawn is

24 that the primary author died, and they have to
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1 be renewed every periodic time, and he died and

2 wasn’t able to renew it, but there isn’t

3 unfortunately an ASTM guideline that I could

4 find on defining karst. Sam found a very nice

5 proceedings article that’s very exhaustive

6 about -- that includes information on defining

7 karst.

8 Information from that could be provided

9 in a language that would be helpful if you would

10 like, but it isn’t —— again, it isn’t the kind

1] of thing -- farmers typically if they have the

12 ability -- it depends on how dynamic the erosion

13 is. If the erosion isn’t terribly dynamic like

14 down in southwest Illinois, you can fill these

15 things and plant over them, and how do you know

16 where the sinkhole is? The sinkhole is still

17 there.

18 Now, you will have a reduced water flow

19 to the sinkhole, but the water once it hits the

20 top of rock hits a fracture system, and it flows

21 faster than it can come through, and so that

22 creates pipings in the soil above, different

23 than it would in sandstone, because once it hits

24 the sandstone, it’s got to go in through those
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1 micropores, which are slow, and it doesn’t -- it

2 doesn’t have the same vulnerability to

3 contamination, is what I am trying to point out.

4 Q. I want to ask a few other questions

5 that are not related to karst.

6 Do you -- to your knowledge, can you

7 tell me whether or not subsurface tile drains

8 are manmade?

9 A. Yes, they are.

10 Q. And when you formulated your opinions

11 on winter that you have in your testimony, did

12 you consider that the Illinois EPA prohibits

13 winter application unless there is no practical

14 alternative?

15 A. Yes. And my point wasn’t to be

16 critical of existing rule language. My point

17 was just simply to ensure that this perspective

18 was offered in the testimony. That’s all.

19 There has got to be a practical solution to it,

20 and I’m not here to offer those up.

21 MS. OLSON: Thank you.

22 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Nothing further on the

23 part of the Agency? Ms. Manning, do you have

24 any follow-up questions?
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1 CROSS-EXAMINATION

2 BY MS. MANNING:

3 Q. Just a couple of things. What’s your

4 understanding of the purpose for subsurface tile

5 drains? Why were they built?

6 A. Their main goal is to move water from

the subsurface. In an agricultural setting they

8 are -— agronomically they are to lower the water

9 table during periods where the water table is

10 high, and the plants can be vulnerable to

11 saturation. If the roots are in saturated soil,

12 they don’t get enough oxygen to grow. They need

13 a certain amount of oxygen.

14 Q. Let me just ask you about your -- try

15 to understand your position about the LMFA and

16 karst.

17 A. Yeah.

18 Q. The LMFA has the definition of karst

19 which is used to require certain kinds of design

20 features on the Livestock Management Facilities

21 Act. Would you agree with that?

22 A. Yes.

23 Q. And your point is that if you could

24 identify a certain area as being karst just
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1 regional?

2 A. Yes.

3 Q. So -— and your point further is if you

4 have a regional -- that there should be no land

5 application of --

6 A. No, not necessarily.

7 Q. Okay. Do you want clarify it then,

8 what you mean? What is your position on land

9 application of livestock waste pursuant to a

10 nutrient management plan in a karst area?

11 A. Yeah, right. That’s a good question.

±2 What we have found through monitoring for

13 pesticides and nitrates, which are applied in a

14 similar non-point source application is that we

15 would have usually an undesirable number of

16 detections of pesticides and it’s oftentimes

17 high concentration of nitrate if the top of the

18 aquifer was within 20 feet of land surface. And

19 that’s largely due to transport through these

20 preferential paths.

21 Q. I am just asking about the --

22 A. Well, I am going to get there, and I am

23 trying to show you a basis for how I’m going to

24 answer it. Because of our observations -— and
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1 proposed Nora dairy was that if you just drill

2 into the site, the limestone, the vast majority

3 like 80 to 90 percent could be unfractured, very

4 dense limestone, but the 10 to 20 percent is the

5 opening.

6 Well, if I don’t hit that opening, I

7 don’t see the karstified portion of the aquifer.

8 So even if I put a well there, I can see what

9 the water is doing in the matrix part of the

10 rock, but it has potentially no bearing at all

11 to what’s happening in the karstified channels.

12 And that’s the problematic part.

13 And so you could identify it on a site

14 characterization basis, but you have to be

15 fortunate enough to put a well in a location

16 that intersects enough of these fractures or the

17 important fractures to be able to knowingly

18 represent the karst. That’s hard to do, and a

19 farmer, an individual landowner, probably can’t

20 do that reliably. A consulting firm might be

21 able to do it, and it could be very expensive.

22 Sam has done it through regional evaluations in

23 water quality and sampling of a lot of private

24 wells.
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1 Q. You talk a lot about Nora, Illinois.

2 Is that what you said, in Nora, Illinois? You

3 talk about the Nora facility. So I assume you

4 are ——

5 A. I don’t know what it’s called.

6 Q. I assume you are knowledgeable since

7 you are talking about it?

8 A. I am partially knowledgeable, to be

9 fair, because —-

10 Q. Well, where is it? Because I don’t

11 know.

12 A. I think the one that people have

13 referred to earlier is, what, Traditions?

14 MR. TRAINOR: It’s the same.

15 BY MS. MANNING:

16 Q. Okay. Thank you.

17 A. See, I have never been there. I

18 consulted with Sam. Because of my knowledge of

19 preferential flow in tiles into aquifers, Sam

20 and I talked quite a bit, and my previous

21 testimony during the LMFA -- I think you were

22 involved with that, right?

23 Q. Right.

24 A. I’m testifying in front of the Board at
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1 that point regarding different issues regarding

2 LMFA, and part of it was the karst definition,

3 and so that’s what I was referring to.

4 Q. Thank you. I wasn’t sure that was the

5 same site.

6 A. That’s the way Sam and I -- that’s how

7 I remembered it, and I couldn’t remember enough

8 of the other details, because I wasn’t working

9 directly on it. That was really Sam’s.

10 MS. MANNING: Thank you. That’s all I have

11 right now.

12 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Thank you,

13 Ms. Manning. I think we are ready to turn to

14 the Environmental Groups. Ms. Dexter, if you

15 have any follow—up questions for Mr. Keefer,

16 please go ahead.

17 CROSS-EXAMINATION

18 BY MS. DEXTER:

19 Q. Just a few. In your testimony you

20 stated that monitoring is needed to ensure waste

21 application that does not result in

22 contamination of surface waters. What sort of

23 monitoring do you think should occur and would

24 be both effective and practical?
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1 A. The kind of monitoring that is

2 typically done in tiles is to create an access

3 point before the outlet so it’s easy to reach;

4 that can then be used to collect the sample from

5 the tile during periods of flow, and the time

6 that you tend to see the most contamination

7 through the tiles is in the early part of

8 drainage events after -- or if it’s been

9 draining for a while and within the, you know,

10 three to ten hours after. It depends on the

11 field, in the three to ten hours immediately

L2 following a rainfall event of sufficient

13 intensity.

14 Q. Okay. What would you consider a large

15 enough setback from community water supply wells

16 to be protective of water supply?

17 A. From community, I didn’t really have a

18 position on it. EPA has got a procedure in

19 place that I think has been protective, and I

20 didn’t really -— I commented more on the large

21 diameter dug in bored wells, because those are

22 typically tying in to either thin sands, or they

23 are actually tying into this macropore network

24 and getting water out of what wouldn’t otherwise
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trying to think about the likely capture zone

2 volumetrically of what a dug well might reach

3 to, and, you know, I think you will probably

4 find a lot of other opinions on that, but that

5 was just my feeling, that it took -- 800 feet

6 would probably be safe.

7 MS. DEXTER: Okay. That’s all I have.

8 Thanks.

9 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Any

10 additional follow-up questions on the part of

11 either the Agency or the Agricultural Coalition

at this point?

13 MS. MANNING: No.

14 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Thanks, Ms.

15 Manning. Ms. Olson, Ms. Williams?

16 MS. WILLIAMS: No.

17 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Mr. Keefer, I have one

18 quick question to ask you. You referred at the

19 beginning of your testimony that you had

20 appeared at the request of or on behalf of the

21 Board?

22 THE WITNESS: That was my understanding.

23 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Can you --

24 THE WITNESS: I talked to Sam who said -- and
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1 he testified at DeKalb and one of the Board

2 members asked if I could attend and discuss

3 macropores.

4 BOARD MEMBER RAO: Actually, I asked.

5 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. I just

6 wanted to clarify that. That is my only

question, Mr. Keefer. So that, again, exhausts

8 the questions that your pre-filed testimony or

9 your comments today generated. Thank you for

10 your time. It’s much appreciated on the part of

11 the Board.

12 That exnausts the pre-filed testimony

13 that we received, the Board received, for this

14 hearing. I want to clarify for the record,

15 first of all, whether there is any person who

16 did not pre-file testimony, but would like to

17 offer sworn testimony and be subject to

18 cross-examination here today as you have just

19 seen in the case of Mr. Keefer.

20 Does anyone wish to testify?

21 Neither seeing nor hearing any

22 indication that there is, we did accept a number

23 of public comments at the beginning of the day.

24 Is there anyone present who has not had an
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1 opportunity to do so that would like to offer a

2 public comment here? At this point in our

3 hearing, neither seeing nor hearing any, I want

4 to move on quickly to the issue of the economic

5 impact statement, which we have quickly --

6 MS. MANNING: Mr. Hearing Officer?

7 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Yes, Ms. Manning.

8 MS. MANNING: I had reserved the right to

9 call Mr. Trainor back to testify in response to

10 Dr. Keefer’s testimony.

11 HEARING OFFICER FOX: It appears you would

12 like to do so?

13 MS. MANNING: I can do it whenever you want,

14 I just wanted -- I didn’t know if you were

15 closing the hearing, and I just wanted to remind

16 you that I had made that request.

17 HEARING OFFICER FOX: I was moving in that

18 direction, and I appreciate your reference to

19 it, and if it’s appropriate --

20 MS. MANNING: Whenever. I don’t mean to

21 upset your timing.

22 HEARING OFFICER FOX: No. It’s perfectly

23 fine. If you would like to do that, now would

24 seem to be a very good opportunity to do it, and
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1 we can have Mr. Trainor sit in the witness chair

2 once again.

3 Mr. Trainor, you have already been

4 sworn, and Ms. Manning has a question she would

5 like to ask.

6 DAVID TRAINOR,

7 having been first duly sworn, was recalled as a

8 witness and was examined and testified as

9 follows:

10 FURTHER RECROSS EXAMINATION

11 BY MS. MANNING:

12 Q. I do. First of all, Mr. Trainor, you

13 listed the testimony of -- I know you read Dr.

14 Panno’s testimony. You listed Dr. Keefer’s

15 testimony. You also said his testimony. Do

16 you —- could you, first of all, speak to the

17 practical experience you have on the issues that

18 they discussed, and then maybe go through some

19 of the points of their -- of the testimony, and

20 I can walk you through some of that, but

21 particularly starting with -- starting with this

22 whole -— his point on nutrient transport, could

23 you enlighten the Board, first of all, on your

24 experience on nutrient transport?
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1 A. Sure. I tried to talk about this

2 before. I alluded to some concepts that deal

3 with groundwater flow and transport of

4 contaminants to the water table. The problem

5 that I see in some of this in looking at the

6 facts, the -- when you land apply waste, it’s

7 going to follow an unsaturated flow path by

8 gravity until it reaches the water table. Okay.

9 That’s a fact of life. Once it reaches the

10 water table, it’s going to follow hydraulic --

11 the hydraulic gradient before it reaches its

12 discharge point and its going to be subject to

13 porous medium flow. The problem that I see in

14 some of this testimony is that we are kind of

15 mixing things up when we talk about rapid

16 transport of groundwater in fractured

17 conditions.

18 Okay. First of all, we are talking

19 about macropores, however they are defined.

20 Again, I won’t talk about the permanence or lack

21 thereof about them. If we are following

22 fracture flow down to the water table, it’s

23 going to follow a preferential path to reach

24 that point. Once it reaches the water table,
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1 it’s subject to the hydraulic behavior of the

2 aquifer. It follows what’s called Darcy’s Law.

3 It’s the permeability —— the resistance of flow

4 is based upon groundwater, which is just like

5 surface water flows from a point of high

6 pressure to low pressure, and the resistance

7 against the porous media controls that rate.

8 Okay. It’s not going to be some rapid

9 movement of groundwater through some kind of

10 solution channel where it’s going to cascade

11 out.

12 We talked about springs that have been

13 operating, because there is a point of recharge

14 where there is a consistent source for that

15 spring so that there is a higher point of

16 pressure that allows the water to flow by

17 gradient out through that spring. Okay.

18 Contaminants move with the groundwater at the

19 same rate.

20 If they don’t follow that path, they

21 are going to be following some kind of

22 unsaturated flow condition. So there has to be

23 a continuous source of the material to cause

24 that draining. And the only way you can
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1 determine a value for the rate of flow in most

2 karst conditions is to run what’s called a pump

3 test. So you would have to put in a pumping

4 well and a series of observation wells and

5 measure the reaction of those observation wells

6 you pump over time from that observation well.

7 That’s the only way you are going to be

8 able to determine what is the actual flow in the

9 groundwater -- in the groundwater environment.

10 It has nothing to do with flow through fractures

11 of material that is discharged to the surface,

12 which by the way is a finite source, because

13 when you discharge manure, it’s not like a

14 rainstorm, a continuous rainstorm for 24 hours.

15 It’s a finite amount of water that’s going to be

16 discharged to the surface, and it’s going to

17 basically follow the fractures or whatever

18 mechanism down to the water table and then be

19 controlled by the hydraulic behavior of the

20 aquifer.

21 Q. Thank you. There is specific

22 suggestions that Dr. Keefer made in terms of

23 rule changes that I want to go through with you

24 and sort of seek your opinion on them. The
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1 first is that he has asked that the definition

2 of groundwater be changed, providing a

3 demonstration of the water level in a shallow

4 well. Could you comment on that, like what your

5 opinion would be on the necessity of doing that

6 for environmental protection in the context of

7 this rulemaking?

8 A. First of all, that is -- it’s correct

9 to say that to determine the actual static water

10 level of a saturated condition, a well is

11 required. You can’t determine where it is

1 otherwise. However, in trying to control -- in

13 trying to get that information for land

14 spreading would require a series of wells in the

15 area where you would land spread in order to

16 determine where the water table is. Now, that

17 would require some cost to put those well points

18 in.

19 It would also -- and I —- when we were

20 thinking about this, it also would create one

21 series of very large macropores, because that’s

22 what a well is. Again, it’s just a big hole in

23 the ground, a permanent conduit, but that would

24 be the only way that you would be able to get
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Page 205

1 Mr. Keefer -- Dr. Neefer about the oxidation of

2 water in the tiles, at which point he spoke

3 about your prior testimony and said that it just

4 isn’t true in terms of the oxidation of the

5 water. Could you speak to that point that he

6 made?

7 A. Yeah. Dr. Keefer made the comment

8 about my comment that the groundwater

9 environment is —- as a reducing environment.

10 don’t recall saying all ground wanter is

11 reducing, but I said, by and large, it is a

12 reducing environment. That’s true.

13 There are occasions, just like any

14 other, that there can be oxic conditions in

15 groundwaters. In very fractured bedrock where

16 you have shallow bedrock near the surface, that

17 can certainly be measured. By and large, the

18 groundwater environment worldwide tends to be

19 reducing, because we use that fact in our

20 studies of contaminant transport. This is why,

21 by and large, most pathogens and most bacteria

22 that gets into the groundwater environment

23 doesn’t survive. That’s a fact.

24 I mean, it’s just a function of the
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1 evaluate site specific karst conditions, that

2 would be an extremely expensive effort. The --

3 to determine an —- I agree with Dr. Keefer,

4 karst is a region. Okay? It’s a determined by,

5 you know, changes in tectonic forces and

6 weathering and erosion of geologic units.

7 But if an applicant is confronted with

8 putting a manure pond that’s concrete lined or

9 steel lined versus determining if there were

10 karst features below, he is going to have to

11 make a decision on how to do that, and that’s --

12 you know, in a sense doing work to do site

13 specific -- to actually confirm karst conditions

14 would be extremely expensive.

15 Now, I would ask the question, if we

16 are doing karst evaluations for land spreading

17 to be so prohibitive that it wouldn’t be worth

18 it. And again, going back to the

19 recommendations that were made by the

20 Environmental Groups to provide this 50-foot

21 separation, we would basically be eliminating

22 much of any area in the Driftless zone, which

23 occupies much of this area in northwest Illinois

24 for any land application for manure waste.
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1 MS. MANNING: Thank you.

2 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Any follow-up questions

3 for Mr. Trainor?

4 Neither seeing, nor hearing any from

5 the Agency or on the part of the Environmental

6 Groups -- did I see -— Ms. Olson, I’m sorry. I

7 didn’t see you hand. My apologies. Please go

8 ahead.

9 MS. OLSON: No. I thought you were moving

10 on. I’m sorry.

11 HEARING OFFICER FOX: But you have exhausted

12 your questions for Mr. Trainor? Very well.

13 Mr. Trainor, thank you once again for

14 your testimony. Did you wish to be heard before

15 we go any further on our order of proceedings?

16 MS. WILLIAMS: I’m just trying to remind you

17 that I did have one exhibit I have been carrying

18 around to all these hearings that I would like

19 to not take back home with me.

20 HEARING OFFICER FOX: This is our final

21 hearing on the calendar, Ms. Williams. If you

22 would like to describe what you have and move

23 for the admission of it into the record, I think

24 we can deal with that very quickly.
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1 MS. WILLIAMS: The document I have is a

2 document that we -- it’s really a replacement

3 document for Attachment F that was submitted

4 with our proposal. And what we have referred to

5 it as is Compiled CAFO Final Rule. The document

6 was an attempt by USEPA to combine the

7 regulatory language from the 2008 and 2003

8 federal rules into one document, and because

9 USEPA did another direct final rule this summer

10 amending the federal rule to address changes

11 from the National Pork Producers case, that

12 document then has been updated on their website

13 from July 30th, 2012, and we wanted the record

14 to be complete and accurate.

15 So I will defer to you whether we

16 should make it a formal exhibit.

17 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Actually, I would be

18 willing to entertain a motion, Ms. Williams, to

19 introduce this as an exhibit with the sense that

20 you would wish this to be the substitute for

21 Attachment F with your original March 1st

22 rulemaking proposal.

23 MS. WILLIAMS: So moved.

24 MS. MANNING: And we are perfectly
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1 comfortable with that.

2 REARING OFFICER FOX: No opposition obviously

3 from the Agricultural Coalition. Do the

4 Environmental Groups have a position on the

5 motion?

6 Neither seeing nor hearing any, Ms.

7 Williams, that motion will be granted. This

8 will be entered into the record as Exhibit No.

9 24 for your notes, and I will mark that, and it

10 will be so admitted.

11 MS. WILLIAMS: Thank you so much.

12 (Whereupon, Exhibit No. 24 was

13 marked for identification and

14 admitted into evidence.)

15 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Anything further on the

16 part of the Agency, or did that exhaust the --

17 MS. WILLIAMS: That’s all we have.

18 HEARING OFFICER FOX: Very good. Let me

19 establish once more, I believe we have now

20 exhausted -- and thank you, Ms. Manning, for

21 reminding me of your interest in recalling Mr.

22 Trainor. We have exhausted the pre-filed

23 testimony. Let me quickly ascertain, is there

24 anyone who has not pre-filed testimony, but
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1 wishes to testify today present here now, or is

2 there anyone who wishes to offer a comment who

3 has not already done so?

4 Neither seeing nor hearing any

5 indication that there is, I would like to move

6 on to the issue of the economic impact study and

7 a couple of other procedural issues before we

8 can adjourn fairly quickly. With regard to that

9 study, Section 27 (b) of the Environmental

10 Protection Act provides that the Board must

11 request that the Department of Commerce and

12 Economic Opportunity or DCEO request that it

13 conduct an economic impact study of proposed

14 rules before the —- before the Board adopts

15 them.

16 The Board must then make either the

17 economic impact study or the department’s

18 explanation for not conducting one available to

19 the public at least 20 days before a public

20 hearing. For the record, in a letter dated

21 March 22nd, 2012, the Board’s chairman, Tom

22 Holbrook, requested that DCEO conduct a study of

23 that nature on this specific rulemaking

24 proposal, and specifically requested a response



N
J

N
J

N
J

N
J

N
J

—
H

-
F—

i
F

-
I
-

F
-

H
-

i—
’

W
N

J
—

‘
co

GD
—

J
a

c
ii

j
N

J
o

o
G

D
—

j
G

D
0
’

ci
i

N
J

H

i
t

H
-

W
0

0
W

it
h

H
it

Q
-

it
h

o
0

i
t

0
H-

i
h

H
-

CD
CD

0
C

)
CD

CD
“
<

CD
C/

)
CD

)J
C)

h-
h

CD
H

-
C/

)
C)

CD
0

3
1’

l
CD

C)
U

i
t

1
I-

CD
H

-
CD

C)
0

ci
-

0
it

CD
Z

I
CD

CD
P

C)
CD

ci
H

CD
it

it
-

H
-

H
-

J
-

it
CD

)<
a

CD
a

L’
i

CD
o

CD
h-

h
<

‘<
CD

CD
it

H
-

‘d
0

CD
1
<

CD
Pi

Pi
H

-
it

H
-

P-
b

CD
C)

CD
PJ

CD
Pi

a
H

a
H

H
it

it
‘-<

C)
‘c

Q
it

H
a

Y
CD

CD
H

H
-

H
CD

C)
it

CD
D

Z
Q

.
iQ

Z
CD

H
-

H
3

it
H

-
3

it
P)

H
-

CD
it

CD
Ci

)
H

0
CD

CD
it

CD
0

3
‘-<

3
H

-
CD

CD
a

H
CD

H
-

0
CD

a
H

D
.

()
()

CD
0

it
C)

CD
it

h’
H

C)
H

-
H

H
3

it
C)

Pi
j

CD
H

-
D

CD
I-

CD
o

0
CD

CD
CD

CD
0

“
j

CD
H

H
-

CD
CD

CD
N

J
h-

h
C)

t3
C)

CD
H

-
a

it
H

H
0

l-
H

C
)

ci
<

CD
CD

a
t)

‘-
ci

H
-

C
)

—
it

H
,

CD
CD

0
H

CD
CD

H
-

H
-

Pi
CD

CD
H

C)
L

i
it

Q
D

CD
3

N
J

CD
3

CD
CD

hd
<

it
P

i
H

-
d

ci
CD

CD
Pi

Pi
p
i

CD
1

it
H

-
0

CD
P-

‘
H

t5
7c

CD
H

-
CD

H
CD

CD
3

CD
CD

Q
Pi

F
j

CD
H

C)
H

H
-

H
1

-<
CD

‘
i-Q

Q
it

PJ
C)

H
-

0
CD

CD
CD

H
-

0
h-

h
CD

CD
tY

0
H

-
0

CD
it

X
ci

C)
LQ

CD
3

H
a

1
it

it
a

<
H

CD
CD

C)
0

-Q
CD

0
C)

CD
Pi

H
-

ci
0

0
I-

3
0

it
‘-<

CD
CD

0
it

Pi
CD

CD
)

ci
a

0
3

it
0

O
H

CD
CD

it
H

H
CD

3
L

i
CD

‘t
i

H
-

H
-

a
CD

CD
H

L
J-

CD
CD

0
()

p
CD

CD
it

H
0

i-Q
it

Pi
CD

ci
L

i
Lj

i
PJ

H
CD

a
h-

h
H

-
h-

h
0

Q
CD

CD
it

W
0

0
it

ci
CD

H
-

N
J

3
H

-
CD

0
CD

0
it

Pi
0

0
0

Pi
ci

H
-

CD
P-’

H
C

D
it

3
H

-
h-

h
H

Pi
ci

PJ
C)

W
CD

it
it

3
0

H
-

H
-

it
I-

H
a

H
H

-
0

a
o

a
D

CD
CD

cQ
H

0
a

a
L

<
d

H
,

CD
h-

h
Pi

it
H

H
Q

Pi
d

H
0

it
0

H
0

0
it

CD
H

H
h-

h
H

a
H

-
h-

h
W

H
H

H
-

H
C)

Pi
Pi

H
-

CD
o

it
H

-
H

-
it

0
Pi

H
,

H
CD

3
H

H
it

CD
H

3
CD

N
J

PJ
3

P)
CD

a
-<

CD
CD

CD
it

H
-

it
C

)
H

CD
H

it
Pi

ci
0

-
0

Pi
3

CD
it

H
a

C)
a

it
H

ci
ci

it
0

iQ
LQ

a
CD

D
N

J
-

H
0

CD
Pi

CD
E

CD
CD

0
a

ti

h-
h

H
CD

•
CD

H
-

H
-

a
H

CD
CD

CD
H

-
CD

d
3

it
-<

it
it

CD
CD

3
H

-
it

CD
CD

a
it

0
0

CD
H

U
)



N
)

N
J

N
)

N
J

N
J

I—
s

H
F—

i
F

-
I—

’
0
1

N
J

F
-

C
)

CD
(J

1
0

1
N

)
CD

—
J

CD
0
1

U
)

N
J

F
-

C)
)J

Cl
)

c
t

CD
Q

CD
H

-
LQ

Pi
C

H
,

Fl
N

)
PJ

c
t

0
Q

f
t

N
)

o
CD

H
f
t

D
CD

I-
h

H
H

-
CD

(I
)

U
H

-
CD

C
)

Q
CD

0
l-

0
CD

C
)

Fl
Fl

Fl
Fl

H
,

CD
H

U)
H

)
C)

H
-

P’
P-

H
I-

h
Cl)

p
i

H
-

0
<

H
-

C)
H

-
CD

ft
cii

‘d
U

i
H

-
0

ft
H

ft
U

i
H

-
0

-<
<

H
-

C)
ft

Fl
cii

H
0

•
3

H
-

H
-

H
Fl

3
Cl

)
CD

.Q
C)

CD
Fl

L-
Q

ci
i

CD
h

3
‘

CD
CD

3
ç
t

H
ft

CD
Fl

0
H

‘-
<

C)
ft

cii
H

-
3

,0
C)

H
ft

0
0

ft
H

0
CD

0
f
t

Fl
D

f
t

f
t

H
ci

i
H

-
H

-
-<

CD
U

i
ft

3
3

CD
0

D
H

-
3

C)
c
t

H
ci

i
C

)
0

H
CD

Fl
d

—
c
t

ci
i

0
C)

CD
(l)

f
t

0
ft

ç
t

CD
c
t

H
-

Fl
Cl

)
0

ft
ft

3
ft

ft
H

T
3

ft
CD

C)
0

cii
Ij

i
ft

C
ç
t

0
H

-
c
t

3
CD

H
-

Fl
CD

-<
f
t

H
-

0
Cl

)
D

ft
3

0
CD

0
ft

ft
H

0
Fl

CD
o

H
-

3
cii

0
ft

CD
CD

I—
h

Cl
)

CD
ft

D
f
t

U)
0

U)
Fl

CD
f
t

f
t

Fl
H

U)
ci)

CD
ft

CD
ci

i
ci

i
Ii

ci
i

d
d

CD
cii

ft
CD

ci
i

b
i

3
H

,
N

)
ft

ft
ct

Fl
H

0
0

C)
D

ft
H

-
-

CD
H

0
ft

d
0

C
)

CD
‘
t

H
CD

3
ci)

Cl
)

0
ci)

CD
0

Cl)
Cl)

cii
Fl

Fl
H

0
H

-
CD

H
cii

ft
Fl

<
H

Cl
)

ci)
0

Fl
ft

0
U

-
0

U)
0

cii
H

ft
CD

CD
Fl

ft
CD

Fl
ft

0
d

cii
‘

ft
CD

H
,

H
Q

Cl)
ft

CD
Fl

ft
0

I
H

-
0

ft
0

ci)
ft

W
ci

i
b

<
H

-
CD

Fl
cn

ci
i

c
H

3
ci

i
0

ft
0

0
ft

H
-

C)
J’

CD
cii

cii
CD

0
CD

cii
H

Fl
ft

CD
3

cii
d

C)
H

-
Cl)

CD
H

H
-

ft
ci

Fl
ft

H
H

-
cii

ci)
D

ci)
CD

Fl
ci

cii
CD

d
CD

f
t

H
-

3
c

Fl
3

ft
3

CD
ft

C)
ci

)
Fl

3
ft

ft
ci)

H
-

cii
CD

d
H

-
ft

CD
0

-
C)

CD
H

<
CD

ft
H

-
3

Fl
3

Cl)
0

0
CD

3
Fl

U)
H

-
Cl)

C
H

-
ft

CD
Fl

ci
i

-Q
‘-

<
ft

Cl
)

ft
ft

CD
ft

I—
h

Fl
CD

Cl)
ft

CD
H

-
ft

cii
ft

-
Fl

0
ci-

ci
i

ft
‘d

<
ft

H
C)

d
-<

I
Cl

)
ft

H
-

H
Fl

-<
H

ft
0

ci)
CD

cY
’

0
cii

C)
0

CD
0

CD
CD

ft
H

-
Y

3
d

Fl
ci)

H
-

ft
Fl

CD
d

Cl
)

CD
ci

ci
C)

ci
Fl

H
Cl)

0
CD

‘-
<

H
H

D
ft

C
cii

Fl
0

H
CD

CD
‘-

<
ft

Fl
0

H
CD

H
-

cii
Fl

0
i

ft
3

CD
cii

ci
i

D
3

C)
H

-
C)

3
H

-
d

ft
-Q

ci
f
t

H
-

ci
i

C)
Fl

CD
0

CD
0

ci
i

Cl
)

ft
H

-
ci

0
CD

Fl
CD

C/)
Cl)

D
C)

CD
Fl

H
Cl)

d
cii

-Q
Cl)

CD
CD

cii
‘-<

cii
CD

ft
Cl)

]
‘

ci
i

Fl
cii

C)
Fl

CD
0

<
Cl)

0
CD

CD
0

CD
-<

C)
H

Fl
-<

H
-

Fl
ft

CD
ci

CD
Cl)

3
cii

cii
3

ft
ft

ft
0

CD
-

Cl)
0

H
H

-
Fl

ft
ft

Cl)
J

Cl)
H

Cl
)

Cl)
H

-
H

C)
ft

H
-

Cl)
CD

CD
0

0
o

ci)
H

Fl
Cl)

Cl)
ft

ft
CD

ci
0

ft
3

H
-

3
CD

CD
Q

<1
ft

CD
0

3
H

3
3

CD
3

CD
cii

‘
ft

ft
Cl)

CD
0

Cl)
CD

F—
I,

Cl)
H



Page 215

1 that list.

2 If you have any questions about

3 procedural aspects of this rulemaking, contact

4 information for me and for the Board’s Clerk is

5 available on the Board’s website. Are there any

6 other questions or issues to address before we

7 adjourn?

8 If we have covered them all, I

9 certainly at the conclusion of five hearings owe

10 thanks to all of you who are present. It has

11 involved a great deal of time and travel on your

12 part. It’s appreciated by the Board in amassing

13 its record. We will adjourn and we certainly

14 thank you all.

15 (FURTHER DEPONENT SAITH NOT.)

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24
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1 I, KARl WIEDENHAUPT, do hereby certify

2 that the foregoing was reported by stenographic

3 and mechanical means, which matter was held on

4 the date, and at the time and place set out on

5 the title page hereof and that the foregoing

6 constitutes a true and accurate transcript of

7 same.

8 I further certify that I am not related

9 to any of the parties, nor am I an employee of

10 or related to any of the attorneys representing

11 the parties, and I have no financial interest in

12 ttie outcome or this matter.

13 I have hereunder subscribed my hand on

14 the 25th day of November, 2012.

15

16

17

18

21 KARl WIEDENHAUPT, CSR

22

23

24
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